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MINUTE OF BOARD OF MANAGEMENT MEETING HELD AT OCHIL HOUSE, ALLOA AND REMOTELY (VIA MS TEAMS) ON THURSDAY 28th SEPTEMBER 2023
Present

1. Margaret Baxter, Chairperson (Office) 
2. Tom Brown (Office) 
3. Lynne Brierley (Teams) 

4. Louise Gregory (Office)

5. Teresa McNally (Office) 

6. Shirley Ritchie (Office)
7. Sandy Hunter (Office) 

8. Adam Brown (Teams)
9. Jim Savage (Teams)
In Attendance
Anne Smith, Chief Executive (Office) 

Andrew Gibb, Director of Property Services (Office) 


Linda McLaren, Director of Housing Services (Office)

Stephen Wilson, Director of Finance & Corporate Services (Teams) 


The Chairperson advised that items 10.0, 11.0, 12.0, 13.0 and 26.0 would be taken after A.O.C.B.

1.0 RECORDING OF MEETING 

RESOLUTION:  The Board approved that the meeting be recorded.
2.0 ELECTION OF OFFICE BEARERS 
2.1 
Chairperson

The Chief Executive asked for nominations for the position of Chairperson. 


Teresa McNally nominated Margaret Baxter, and this was seconded by Louise Gregory.

RESOLUTION:  No further nominations were received and Margaret Baxter 


was duly elected as Chairperson for 2023/2024.

2.2 
Vice Chairperson
The Chairperson asked for nominations for the position of Vice Chairperson.  

Margaret Baxter nominated Jim Savage, and this was seconded by Louise Gregory.

RESOLUTION:  No further nominations were received and Jim Savage 

was duly elected as Vice Chairperson for 2023/2024.

2.3 Treasurer

The Chairperson asked for nominations for the position of Treasurer.  

Tom Brown nominated Susan Mackay, and this was seconded by Margaret Baxter.

RESOLUTION:  No further nominations were received, and Susan Mackay was duly elected as Treasurer for 2023/2024.

3.0 
APOLOGIES 

Apologies were received from Graham Collie, Scott Black, Monika Siewruik and Susan 
Mackay.
4.0 
LEAVE OF ABSENCE – EXTENSION 


RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Leave of Absence Extension of a further three months for Scott Black.
5.0 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
Staff declared an interest in item 26.0 and Teresa McNally declared an interest in item 24.5.
6.0 
MINUTES OF BOARD OF MANAGEMENT MEETING HELD ON 27TH JULY 2023 
RESOLUTION:   The minutes of 27th July 2023 were agreed as a true and accurate record on a motion from Tom Brown, seconded by Louise Gregory.
7.0 
MATTERS ARISING FROM ITEM 6.0 
7.1 Capital Programme Progress 
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Teresa McNally enquired about the re-modelling at 20 Mar Street.
The Director of Property Services advised the Board that we were expecting to complete on Wednesday 4th October 2023 for the two flats, pending the Council giving us the habitation certificate.  There is still no movement on the meter for flat 3.
8.0 
COMMERCIALLY SENSITIVE EXTRACT OF THE BOARD OF MANAGEMENT MEETING HELD ON 27TH JULY 2023 
RESOLUTION:  The Commercially Sensitive Extract of the Minutes of the Board of Management Meeting held on 27th July 2023 were approved by the Board.

9.0 
MATTERS ARISING FROM ITEM 8.0 

There were no matters arising.

14.0 
DRAFT MINUTE OF AGM 14TH SEPTEMBER 2023 

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Tom Brown commented on Lesley Baird’s 
presentation and on how she spoke every well at the AGM.
RESOLUTION:  The Board noted the Draft Minute of the AGM 14th September 2023.
15.0 
COMMITTEE REMITS AND COMPOSITION OF BOARD / COMMITTEES 2023/2024 

The Chief Executive presented the report on the committee remits and composition of committees 2023/2024 and highlighted the key aspects of the report.
· Committee remits have all been updated.  
· Appendix 6 has been updated with new board members.  

· We are currently looking for volunteers for the sub-committees.  Sandy Hunter has kindly volunteered to join the Customer Services Sub-Committee, 

· Board member role description at Appendix 7 has had some changes.  The Chairperson role description is now based on the new template received from SFHA. 
· Item 5.4 refers to Convenors on sub-committees.  The remits state that three years should be the maximum for length of tenure unless the Board approves for it to be extended.   Louise has now been 5 years as Convenor for Customer Services and Susan has been 4 years as the Convenor for the Finance and Audit Committee.  The Chief Executive commented that her view was that 5 years should be the maximum, as this ties in with the Rules about maximum term for a Chairperson (5 years).
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally enquired of the new board members as to whether they would be interested in joining any of the sub-committees.


BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Adam Brown advised he was happy to join the Customer Services Committee.


BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Shirley Ritchie would get back to the Chief 
Executive/Chairperson and advise if she was able to join either of the other two sub- committees which only have 4 members at present.
RESOLUTION:  The Committee Remits and Composition of Committees 2023/2024 were approved by the Board.
16.0 
CODE OF CONDUCT FOR GOVERNING BODY MEMBERS 2023 
The Chief Executive presented the report on the code of conduct for governing body members and highlighted that this was an annual requirement to comply with Regulatory Standards.

The new code of conduct for 2023 was attached as a draft as Appendix 1.  This will be circulated for signature by Adobe Sign.  New Board members have already received and signed this.
RESOLUTION:  The Code of Conduct for Governing Body Members 2023 was approved by the Board.
17.0 
BOARD OF MANAGEMENT DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

The Chief Executive presented the report on the Board of Management Declarations of Interest and again highlighted that this was an annual requirement to comply with Regulatory Standards.

Appendix 1 details the current Declaration of Interest for Board members.  If there are any changes or updates to this, then Board members should let the Chief Executive, or the Corporate Services Administrator know and the Declarations will be updated.  Once we have updated the Register, it will be re-issued with the changes and the these will then be signed off via Adobe Sign.  
Appendix 2 is the current Entitlements, Payments, and Benefits policy, which was updated on the latest SFHA guidance and Board members should look through this prior to signing.

The Chief Executive advised that an up-to-date supplier and contractor list will also be sent out along with the Declarations of Interest.
RESOLUTION:  The Board noted the contents of the report.

18.0 
ENTITLEMENTS, PAYMENTS, AND BENEFITS ALLOCATION 

The Director of Housing Services summarised the key aspects of the report:

The report was to seek approval by the Board of Management for the offer of a tenancy to an applicant who is connected to a current Ochil View employee. 

Section 5.2 detailed how the property was advertised and the applicant was the third on the short-list with a silver under-occupation priority pass.  The other two applicants did not work out for the reasons noted in section 5.2.

The staff member was not involved in the allocation of the property at all.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Sandy Hunter enquired whether there were safeguards in place in terms of minimising conflict of interest for the tenant.

The Director of Housing advised that the applicant is currently a tenant. The staff member had already declared them as a declaration of interest, so this is flagged up to staff on our system.


RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Entitlements, Payments, and Benefits Allocation request.

19.0 
ANNUAL ASSURANCE STATEMENT COMPLIANCE REPORT
The Director of Property Services reminded the Board that this is a new report designed to provide interim progress against key areas within the Annual Assurance Statement relating to compliance with statutory, legal, or other obligations and requirements.
· Gas Safety – compliant

· Electrical Safety – one failure related to a new property acquisition when we purchased a new property, and we did not get the EICR carried out on time.  Not considered a material issue.

· Water Safety – issue earlier on in the year, where our previous contractor failed to attend 2 different locations, the office and a leased property – the contract has now ended, and we have a new supplier who is covering this area.  Further advice was sought from ACS, and they have advised that they do not consider any material issues.  The new contractor is performing well, and we are saying we are reporting that we are compliant in this area.

· Fire Safety – compliant

· Asbestos – compliant

· Damp & Mould – compliant

· Lift Safety – compliant

The Director of Property Services advised that in his opinion overall, the Association was not required to report any issues or concerns.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally enquired whether some of the work that was being carried out on the lifts, was it due to vandalism or wear and tear.

The Director of Property Services advised that it was a bit of both.  There was a broken panel next to the buttons and a broken handrail and one of the lights was not working.  

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Tom Brown asked that the Director of Property Services provide some further detail to the Board regarding the “damp pack” mentioned in the report.
The Director of Property Services advised the Board that some of the staff had attended a session where one of the RSL’s in attendance provide tenants with a cleaning pack and whenever they receive a report regarding damp, they provide this pack to the tenant, for the cost of approx. £9 a pack, rather than getting a contractor to go in.  

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Tom Brown enquired whether the property was checked with a damp meter.

The Director of Property Services advised we presently request our inspector to check the property and discuss heating etc with the tenant.
It was felt that in the first instance we could possibly provide a “damp pack” to tenants as it may be the case of a simple clean before sending a contractor.  It is yet to be progressed in terms of considering products and value for money.  

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Lynne Brierley enquired whether there was a contingency for tenants who may not be able to reach the area that perhaps required cleaning.

The Director of Property Services advised that generally we would arrange for a contractor to go out and they would use an anti-fungal wash and clean it down for most people.

RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Annual Assurance Statement Compliance Report 2023.
20.0 
ANNUAL ASSURANCE STATEMENT 2023 
The Chief Executive presented the report on the Annual Assurance Statement and noted that the Annual Assurance Statement for 2023 is due to be submitted to the Regulator by the end of October 2023.

· Quarterly reporting has been carried out.  Appendix 1 listed the documentation that had been added to the evidence bank.  

· The Annual Assurance Statement template is attached at Appendix 2.  Details all the different items of evidence and all the evidence is available on Govenda for Board members’ information.

· In terms of the Annual Assurance Timetable, Appendix 3.  Apart from January 2023, when the report was deferred due to time constraints, the May and July quarterly updates went ahead.  Review with the tenant focus group took place in September.  The Chief Executive had spoken to the group about what was in our statement last year and what we were proposing to have in the statement this year.
· In terms of the Action Plan (Appendix 4), all of the non-material actions for improvement have been completed. The only one outstanding was the owner / sharing owner participation prior to procurement of services.  The Charrier project is currently proceeding, and the owners have been consulted.    
· All other actions are complete.  

· In terms of the equalities and human rights work, the Board and staff have had training, data collection procedures have been agreed, data has been collected for all relevant groups, including tenants (which took place in July) and a report was presented to the Finance & Audit Committee in September.  Equalities and human rights impact assessments are being undertaken where appropriate when carrying out policy reviews.

· In relation to section 4.5 there are a couple of non-material actions to be added to the plan for this year:  

Tenant & Resident Safety – ensuring quarterly reports are received by the Board covering tenant and resident safety and investigation of automated dashboards for KPI/resident safety areas, to improve accuracy of data and to allow sharing of evidence more easily with the Board. 

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally enquired regarding owner participation, and we have got other properties that have shared services, and she enquired whether it was purely concentrating on The Charrier.
The Director of Property Services advised it was just The Charrier at present.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Louise Gregory was under the impression that The Charrier was on hold at present due to problems with the contractor.
The Director of Property Services advised that was correct, but since the last meeting, the issues have been resolved and the project  is now proceeding.

· Areas of non-compliance, although compliant in terms of electrical certifications since November 2022, the period prior to that was part of the year 2022-2023 which is being reporting on, therefore this is still referred to in the AAS for 2023. There are no other material areas of non-compliance identified.

· The draft statement was at Appendix 5 and if the Board approve this for signature, then the Chairperson will sign the statement and submit it after the meeting.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:   Tom Brown commented that as we have taken a belt and braces approach from the very outset, and he was confident that the Annual Assurance Statement will stand on its own merit.

He was disappointed that we do not have any information from the Regulator on lessons they have learned from their AAS compliance visits.

The Chief Executive advised that she had read that this would soon be published.


RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Annual Assurance Statement 2023.
21.0 
STAFFING REVIEW 2023-2024 
The Chief Executive advised that the purpose of this report was to request approval from the Board to proceed with a formal review of the staff structure.

· The previous structure review was undertaken in March 2018, and was designed to be in place for three to five years and that period has now expired.  

· Section 4 of the report listed the reasons why the review was proposed.

· Feedback from the recent staff wellbeing survey referred to pressure points within the organisation, and concerns raised by staff regarding increased compliance and fear of mistakes being made due to lack of time.

· Lack of time for senior management to take forward important projects, such as the tenant reward scheme, green strategies etc, due to over involvement in day-to-day operational issues.   An increase of 6% in our number of properties and relatively low staff numbers and costs compared to other organisations of comparable size.
· The Chief Executive advised that the previous review had been undertaken by an external consultant and cost £11.5K five years ago.  
The Senior Management Team are not proposing that we use an external consultant and feel that they can provide a comprehensive report with benchmarking as relevant data is available on the regulator’s website.  

Section 6 of the report detailed how the process would be progressed.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Louise Gregory felt that the SMT would be the best people to carry out the review, her only concern would be if the SMT have too much work to be able to do it. 

The Chief Executive replied that even if an external consultant were to carry this out, the SMT would still have substantial input. Undertaking this in-house would mean that the review could be progressed more quickly.  

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally commented that obviously we would want the best services for our customers/tenants.  There is a time implication for the SMT to take part in this.  Another concern for Teresa is that once the consultation has been carried out and once it has been proposed with staff what roles they will all play, she wondered whether EVH terms and conditions would still stand at the end of the process to give reassurance to the staff.
The Chief Executive advised that advice would obviously be sought from EVH and the standard terms would still apply.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Sandy Hunter enquired whether staff would be comfortable with the SMT leading on the consultation.

The Chief Executive advised that is why it would be important that 1-2-1’s are carried out with each staff member, to ensure their concerns are alleviated and that they are given an opportunity to have their say on their role and where things can be improved.

The Director of Housing Services commented that regarding the Housing Team, a lot of staff are feeling under pressure at the moment and her thoughts were that they would feel quite relieved that the structure is going to be reviewed and that their points of view were being taken on board. The Director of Property Services echoed this, and they are under-resourced at the present time, with a lot of the compliance areas affecting the Property Services Team.
There followed some discussion regarding a flexible working request from a staff member. It was proposed that the Director of Housing Services and Chief Executive would meet with the staff member to discuss the matter, in accordance with the recommendation in the report.
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Tom Brown felt that it was time there was a review and was not in favour of bringing in consultants.  He did wonder however, if an independent eye would not go amiss and wondered if EVH provided any service, from an HR perspective, in reviewing what our SMT produce before it is rubber-stamped.
The Chief Executive could enquire with EVH if EVH could review the report from the SMT. 
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Lynne Brierley presumed there would be transparency about where all the information comes from regarding the decisions being made.

The Chief Executive advised that the plan would be to use the format of the previous report and the financial benchmarking is relatively easy to pull together from the Regulator’s website.

BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION:  Jim Savage enquired whether there would be advanced information provided to staff on why the review is happening and how it is going to proceed.

The Chief Executive advised that this could be discussed at the next full Staff Meeting on 11th October to alleviate any concerns.


RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Staffing Review report 2023-2024, and to proceed without using an external consultant.
22.0 
MINUTES OF THE HSEHR COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 10TH AUGUST 2023 

Teresa McNally gave a verbal update to the Board, and commented that the Minutes were self-explanatory, with two policies noted below to be recommended for approval by the Board.
RESOLUTION: The Board noted the Minutes of the HSEHR Committee Meeting of 10th August 2023.
22.1
Landlord Safety Manual 





RESOLUTION: The Landlord Safety Manual was approved by the Board.

22.2
Dignity at Work Policy Review



RESOLUTION: The revised Dignity at Work Policy was approved by the Board.

23.0 
MINUTES OF THE FINANCE, AUDIT AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE 
COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON  7TH SEPTEMBER 2023 

Tom Brown gave a verbal update to the Board as Susan Mackay and Graham Collie had tendered their apologies to the Board meeting.  Tom commented that the Minutes were self-explanatory.  The internal audit report was very clean, and Tom had raised some concerns regarding operational indicators and there is information coming back to the next meeting on that.  The Management Accounts were reviewed and had already been to the Board.  There were also two policies noted below to be recommended for approval by the Board.

RESOLUTION:  The Board noted the Minutes of the Finance, Audit and Corporate Governance Committee held on 7th September 2023.

23.1
Whistleblowing Policy 






RESOLUTION: The Whistleblowing Policy was approved by the Board.

23.2
Board Induction Policy




RESOLUTION: The Board Induction Policy was approved by the Board.

24.0 
GOVERNANCE/OTHER ISSUES 
24.1 Note of Board Training 31st August 2023 
RESOLUTION: The Note of Board Training 31st August 2023 was noted by the Board.

24.2 Annual Report 2022-2023 
RESOLUTION: The Annual Report 2022-2023 was noted by the Board.

24.3 Governing Body Forums/Conference
RESOLUTION: The Governing Body Forums/Conference was noted by the Board.

The Chairperson also highlighted that the next training event is due to be held on Thursday 5th October. 
The Chairperson tendered her apologies for this as did Louise Gregory.

24.4 SHR Landlord Report 
The Chief Executive commented that this was the SHR Landlord Report as issued by the Scottish Housing Regulator.  This goes through some of the main indicators from the ARC for the year up to March 2023 and compares performance against the Scottish average.  The Tenant Charter Report is being progressed and that will be issued by the end of October 2023. All Board members will receive a copy of that when it is produced.
RESOLUTION: The SHR Landlord Report was noted by the Board.

24.5 Alloa First Business Plan/Ballot


The details of the discussion are contained in the Private and Confidential minute.

RESOLUTION: The Alloa First Business Plan/Ballot was approved by the Board.

25.0 
EVH MONTHLY REPORT: 
BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Teresa McNally advised that the New Director of EVH takes up their position in the next fortnight.

25.1 
August 2023 
RESOLUTION:  The Board noted the EVH Monthly Report:  August 2023.
25.2 
September 2023 

RESOLUTION:  The Board noted the EVH Monthly Report:  September 2023.
27.0
AOCB

27.1
Major Adaptation 


The Director of Property Services advised the Board that this is an ongoing project for a major adaptation where we are extending the property to provide a wet room and bathroom for the family.  

Our previous contractors have now gone into administration and our new contractor is willing to step in and finalise the project and they have quoted a price to finish that.  


There are also some garden works, which were part of the adaptation, which was to provide a sensory area to the rear garden as well as other works and they also must finish some work to the front garden.  


We are estimating we require £46K to finish the project, and further funding will be requested from the Scottish Government, although it is not guaranteed that we will receive this.  


The Director of Property Services wanted to flag this risk up to the Board.


BOARD COMMENTS / DISCUSSION: Teresa McNally enquired if we could approach the Scottish Government and request the additional funding.


The Director of Property Services advised that we would do that.

RESOLUTION: the Board approved to proceed with finalising the project, and to seek further funding from the Scottish Government at the earliest opportunity.

27.2
Thanks


Lynne Brierley wanted to relay her friends thanks to everyone for making him feel very welcome at the AGM which he attended along with Lynne.  
27.3
Purchase of Mortgage to Rent Property 

The Chief Executive advised that the Scottish Government had been in touch regarding a 3-bedroom house that has come up as a potential mortgage to rent property.

The Scottish Government look to see if there is a local housing association that can buy the property with a view to it being rented back out to the homeowner.


It has been surveyed at £115K.  The Scottish Government cannot confirm the funding at present, but it is normally around 60% of the property which would be around £69K.  That would leave £46K which would be funded by the Association to buy the property. 


The Chief Executive is proposing that we move ahead with this and subject to clarification with the repairs’ situation, the rent charge and the affordability of the rent, that we purchase the property.
RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Purchase of Mortgage to Rent Property, subject to the appropriate checks detailed above.

27.4
Off the Shelf Purchases

The Chief Executive advised that we have used our full grant allocation for 8 off the shelf purchases to date, at £40K per property.  A property has come up in a four in a block, where the Association owns the other three and the Scottish Government have confirmed they will make another grant funding of £40K available to us.  Therefore, the Chief Executive is looking for approval to go ahead and purchase this property, subject to the inspection, repairs etc. Purchase of a 9th property was not included in the budget.

RESOLUTION:  The Board approved the Purchase of the Off the Shelf Property.

There was no other business and the meeting concluded at 7.15 pm.

28.0 
DATE OF NEXT MEETING: 
26th October 2023
Anne Smith

Chief Executive

28th September 2023

Signed ………………………………………………… (Chairperson)
   Date ………………
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